Open Letter to Our Patients
February, 2015

Dear practice parents, friends and community members,


I am writing to share important news and a very significant change in our office policy. In order to better protect our vulnerable patients who cannot yet be vaccinated, we are closing our practice to patients whose parents continue to refuse to vaccinate their children against measles.  Our professional organization, The American Academy of Pediatrics, challenges itself and members with its mission to Stand Up for Children.  This is a defining moment for our practice and for us as children’s health experts. 


The recent epidemic of measles traced to Disneyland has spread across our nation and has sickened over 100 people but this is not an isolated outbreak.  2013 saw over 640 cases of measles reported to the CDC…the most in more than two decades for a disease that U.S. public health officials declared eradicated in our country just 15 years ago.  Immunization and pediatric infectious disease experts agree the vaccine is both safe and effective.  They point to increasing numbers of children who are unvaccinated because of a parental decision to delay or to opt out of measles vaccination as the reason for this epidemic. 


I know of no parent who wishes harm upon their child.  For the most part, non-vaccinating parents are motivated by distrust and haunted by irrational fears.  They distrust their health care providers and/or are fearful of the measles vaccination because they have heard it contains foreign substances and might cause a “bad” side effect or injure their child.  They should be much more fearful of the measles virus.  We know it causes grave sickness, frequent serious complications and sometimes results in lifelong disability and death.  It is no coincidence that measles outbreaks occur in communities with low vaccination rates and/or high risk of exposure to international travelers.  It is one of the most contagious of all infectious diseases with an attack rate of about 90%.  That means that a contagious person will spread measles to a susceptible person about 90% of the time.  That compares to a 25% attack rate with influenza, which the public considers highly contagious and tries hard to avoid.


The measles virus travels with stunning efficiency on small respiratory droplets invisible to the human eye and it takes 1-2 weeks after exposure for someone to begin showing symptoms. At the start of the illness, measles symptoms are vague: fatigue, runny nose, cough, fevers and headache.  In other words, they present like, and are not easily distinguished from, many more common viral illnesses until the patient develops red eyes, characteristic spots in the mouth and a dramatic rash that starts on the head before spreading toward the feet.  The patient is very contagious long before the rash is apparent.  So contagious, if fact, that it can be passed by breathing the same air within a few hours, even though the measles victim has left a store or office hours before you arrived with your vulnerable infant.

It is true that most healthy individuals survive measles without complications just like most traffic accidents don’t result in serious life-challenging injuries.  But measles is too frequently much more than a minor bender.  Depending upon a child’s underlying health condition, measles causes ear infections in 1 of 10, pneumonia in 1 of 20 and life-altering encephalitis in 1 or 2 of 1000 cases.  Hospitalization is common but death, fortunately in the U.S., is not.


The measles vaccine became available in America in 1963 and the incidence, until recently, of measles dropped dramatically along with measles-related complications, disabilities and deaths.  Our current MMR (measles, mumps and Rubella) vaccine was licensed for use in 1971 and is the only available measles vaccine in America.  It is a live attenuated (weakened) version of the three viruses and when two MMR vaccines are given at least 28 days apart, they protect about 99% of individuals from measles.  Minor side effects like sore muscles, low grade fever and irritability are common.  Serious reactions are extremely rare and far less frequent with the immunization than infection with the measles virus. 


In America the MMR has been successful in virtually eliminating measles infections because the vaccine is safe, it is effective and it has been historically well utilized and embraced by generations of parents and grandparents familiar with measles and its potential deadly complications.  Today’s vaccination refusers and scientific denialists have changed the calculus. Measles is back.  Now is no moment to make a smug comment, point fingers and remark “I told you so.”  Pediatricians, public health officers, nurses, educators and policy makers have failed to protect our children adequately and it is again the most vulnerable segment who suffers our pride and ignorance. 

No responsible individual will claim that a seat belt will prevent every car accident death or injury and in a similar manner no physician can promise the MMR vaccine will be effective and side-effect free for a specific child.  We share both time and space together as a community. It is a very small world.  Our immunization choices and actions impact the health of our family, city, county, state, country and world.  Vaccinating children against measles makes our community a safer place for all of us.  Herd immunity is only effective when enough of the population is immunized.  Thank you for doing your part.


Scientific denialists, irresponsible media and celebrities, self-proclaimed graduates of the University of Google, non-vaccinating parents and their susceptible, unimmunized children threaten the health of our children.  The overwhelming majority of our parents and public health officials understand this, vaccinate with all AAP recommended immunizations and are anxious for change. 
At Patterson and Tedford Pediatrics, we want your children to be safe and healthy, ready to grow, learn and prosper.  We want you to know where we stand on this critical public health issue and what we are doing to Stand up for Children.  They deserve our best effort.  Our new office policy will be that we will no longer provide care to eligible children whose parents have refused to inoculate with the measles vaccine. 
